

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Performance Enhancement & Health



Enhancement & Health

The "big red bull" in the esports room: Anti-doping, esports, and energy drinks

Francisco Javier Lopez Frias

Kinesiology Department and Rock Ethics Institute, Penn State, 268H Rec Hall, University Park, PA, 16802

| ARTICLE INFO | A B S T R A C T |
|--|--|
| <i>Keywords:</i> anti-doping ethics energy drinks video games esports | In this paper, I examine the theoretical foundations of esports anti-doping policies. Specifically, I focus on the health- and integrity-related arguments on which esports organizations rely to justify their anti-doping efforts and how the arguments relate to esports organizations' partnership with energy-drink companies. First, I briefly explain the creation and development of anti-doping policies in esports. Subsequently, I identify the theoretical foundations of such policies. Then, I expound how the commercial partnership between esports organizations and the energy-drink industry may impact esports anti-doping theoretical underpinnings. I conclude by critiquing this partnership. |

1. Esports, cognitive stimulants, and anti-doping

Electronic sport, most commonly known as "esports," is a form of competition using video games (see Hemphill, 2005; Holt, 2016; Llorens, 2017; Parry, 2018). Over the last decade, the commercialization and consumption of esports have skyrocketed, especially due to the development of streaming platforms such as YouTube and Twitch (Johnson & Woodcock, 2019). These streaming services allow esports promoters to reach millions of viewers¹ and anybody to broadcast their gameplay live. The growth of esports, which further intensified during the COVID-19 pandemic (Kim, Nauright, & Suveatwatanakul, 2020; Murray, Birt, & Blakemore, 2020), "has in many ways legitimised excessive consumption of an activity that was long thought to be best consumed in moderation." (Holden, Kaburakis, & Rodenberg, 2018, p. 830) Among the excesses resulting from the overconsumption of esports is the use of cognitive stimulants such as dextroamphetamine-amphetamine (e.g., Adderall) and methylphenidate (e.g., Ritalin), also referred to as "neuro-doping substances" (Lopez Frias, 2020) or "nootropics." Video game players, commonly known as gamers, utilize these substances to boost cognitive functioning, reduce fatigue, and enhance reaction times in order to sustain high performance during marathon gaming and streaming, as well as to seek a competitive edge (Rosenthal, 2020; Heintz, 2016).

The use of cognitive stimulants for enhancing purposes "has been an open secret in the esports community for years" (Hamstead, 2020). Talks about drug use are commonplace among gamers, especially at the competitive level (Stockton, 2015). For instance, Halo professional player Clete "Assault" LoRusso stated that gamers freely discuss the use of performance-enhancing drugs and typically ask him about substances to compete at the elite level -to which he usually responds that he only has a "fair share of Red Bulls." (Luongo, 2018) Esports administrators, journalists, and scholars have demanded "clear guidelines" on drug use and testing in esports (Hodson, 2014; Hoggins, 2019). These demands intensified in 2015 after Counter-Strike professional player Kory "Semphis" Friesen admitted to taking Adderall during an Electronic Sports League (ESL) tournament (Maiberg, 2015). Moreover, referring to his teammates and fellow competitors, he added, "We were all on Adderall... Tons of people do it." (Wingfield & Dougherty, 2015) In response to Friesen's declaration, the ESL partnered with the World-Anti Doping Agency (WADA) to establish anti-doping measures, including the identification of forbidden drugs and implementation of testing protocols (Graham, 2015; Krishnaswamy, 2020). Other esports organizations followed suit. For instance, in 2018, the Federation Internationale de Football Association introduced drug testing at the 2018 FIFA eWorld Cup (Harris, 2018).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.peh.2021.100205

Received 8 July 2021; Received in revised form 31 August 2021; Accepted 1 September 2021 Available online 24 January 2022 2211-2669/© 2021 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

^{*} Corresponding Author

E-mail address: fjl13@psu.edu.

¹ In 2018, the League of Legends Mid-Season Invitational became the largest esports event on record, reaching 60 million viewers and two billion of total hours watched (de la Navarre, 2020). The esports industry is on track to surpass one and a half billion dollars by 2023 (Soto Reyes, 2021).

Regardless of such efforts, complaints regarding the lack of antidoping officials and testing at esports events have mounted (Antidoping efforts still in their infancy in esports 2017; Should Adderall Be Banned From esports? 2020). Moreover, none of the three most prominent esports tournament organizers –Riot Games, Blizzard Entertainment, and Valve— enforces anti-doping regulations during professional tournaments (Should Adderall Be Banned From esports? 2020). For example, Riot Games' competition guidelines do refer to drug use as follows: "Any prescription drugs or drugs that are not 'over-the-counter' drugs including items such as CBD oils, etc." (Riot, 2020). However, this statement, which is included in the "Prohibited Sponsor and Advertiser List" section, has little to do with anti-doping –and everything with public relations and marketing. In sum, as journalist Luongo (2018) posits, "[esports] tournament organisers and leagues seem lackadaisical to back anti-doping measures."

2. Esports competitions: A wild west?

In 2019, David Howman, former head of WADA, characterized esports as "The Wild West' –a young world lacking a uniform anti-doping policy and governance." (Baldwin, 2019; "Governing the Wild West," 2019) Absent such a governance structure, including an anti-doping strategy, the parties in the esports world are left to their own devices to deal with systemic challenges such as performance-enhancing drug use. In the last decade, some of the main actors in the esports community, in particular companies and tournament organizers, have developed cooperative efforts to provide esports with a uniform governance structure. The World Esports Association (WESA), the International Esports Federation (IESF), and the Esports Integrity Commission (ESIC) resulted from such collaborations (Everything you need to know about the Esports Integrity Coalition 2017; Kandell, 2020). These associations have developed anti-doping policies and lists of prohibited substances (see WESA, 2017).²

Esports anti-doping policies identify two reasons for regulating performance-enhancing substances: integrity and player safety. Take the ESIC anti-doping policy, which "is adopted and implemented as part of ESIC's continuing efforts to maintain the *integrity*, popularity and public image of esports as well as the *health* and safety of all players" (ESIC (2021), emphasis added).³ Similarly, WESA and IESF borrow WADA's criteria of performance enhancement, health, and the spirit of sport to justify their anti-doping policies: "Anti-doping programs seek to protect the health of *Athletes* and to provide the opportunity for *Athletes* to pursue human excellence without the *Use of Prohibited Substances* and *Prohibited Methods*." (IESF, 2021)

Like traditional sport governing bodies, esports organizations regard doping as one of the main threats -along with match-fixing, gambling, and cheat-code hacking- to the integrity of the activity (Ashton, 2019). Thus, the protection and promotion of integrity are essential to esports anti-doping. However, esports organizations hold different views of integrity. For instance, in their announcement following the Friesen incident, the ESL declared that anti-doping efforts are "an ongoing commitment to safeguarding both the integrity of competitions and that of esports as a whole ... provid[ing] a fair playing field for all participating players ... in order to maintain the spirit of fair play within esports [and] ensure that ESL's company values of exemplary sportsmanship and integrity are maintained." (McConnell, 2015, emphasis added) WESA and IESF, in alignment with WADA's definition of doping, connect integrity to the spirit of sport: "[a]nti-doping programs are founded on the intrinsic value of esports. This intrinsic value is often referred to as 'the spirit of sport'." (IESF, 2021)

Despite their different notions of integrity, esports organizations take the protection and promotion of integrity to be crucial to maintaining the "popularity and public image of esports." ESIC (2021) Esports scholars strongly connect integrity to financial interests. Stivers (2017, p. 268) contends that, since esports organizations are businesses, "it is in their financial interest to avoid scandals like the Friesen leak." Some of the main negative effects of these scandals in esports result from fans' and consumers' negative attitudes towards the use of banned perform ance-enhancing substances. If such substances provide a competitive edge,⁴ players who wrongfully benefit from using them are cheaters. According to Rosenthal (2020, p. 15), "fans don't like cheaters." Moreover, in her view, esports fans' perception that players are cheaters significantly hinders esports' popularity because esports "fans have a greater 'degree of kindship' to pro players than in other major sports" (see Smith, 2018 and Molina, 2018). Also, if performance-enhancing substances detrimentally affect the fairness of esports competitions -or consumers' perceived fairness of the competitions-, consumer demand of esports competitions suffers (Malpani, 2019).⁵

The most significant negative effects on esports popularity of cognitive stimulant use among players have to do with sponsorship. As esports commentator Tucker (2015) suggests concerning the prevalence of performance-enhancing substances in esports: "It's all about image: esports is striving towards mainstream visibility, but if it becomes tarnished by drug-taking rumors it's going to be hard to bring in and maintain the big corporate sponsors that keep everyone swimming in baths full of money." Doping scandals and rumors hinder esports financial success because they scare sponsors away. For instance, Lance Armstrong revealed that his doping confession cost him \$100 million

² Esports anti-doping is in its infancy (Holden et al., 2019). Anti-doping efforts are disperse and lack a global governing body that harmonizes them. Different esports organizations, such as IESF and ESIC, have developed comprehensive anti-doping regulations and practices to reduce the prevalence of drug use among players and protect the integrity of video game competitions as well as the players' health. Such organizations have also developed Therapeutic Use Exemption Policies and testing procedures. Although esports organizations have taken into account the specificity of video game competitions to craft anti-doping regulations and practices, they encounter a plethora challenges to enforcing anti-doping regulation, including the prevalence of grueling lifestyles, lack of advocates for professional players, and absence of job security. For an extensive analysis of esports anti-doping policies and their challenges, see Bogle, 2020; Hamsted, 2020; and Stivers, 2017.

³ Note that popularity and public image tightly connect to fairness (Starr, 2015). As an ESL spokesperson explained on Reddit after the official announcement of the ESL-WADA partnership, anti-doping aims to "maintain the fair play spirit and the integrity of our competitions", which is crucial to help esports "advance as a sport." (Roston, 2015)

⁴ Studies have reported positive cognitive effects of cognitive stimulants in skilled and non-skilled individuals (Macgregor, 2020). However, the assessment of the effectiveness of cognitive stimulants is complex, since the stimulants' effects vary based on cognitive task, environmental influences, and dosage. Thus, more evidence is needed to prove that esports players benefit from using cognitive stimulants (Smith et al., 2020).

⁵ A widespread claim among sport economist is that consumer demand of sport competitions varies based on the degree of unpredictability about the competition's result (Forrest & Simmons, 2002). For instance, sport management experts Rascher & Solmes, 2007 explain, "If the outcome of a contest or a season is nearly certain, demand may begin to decline." Thus, esports consumers who think that cognitive stimulants confer a competitive edge would consider the uncertainty of esports competitions far from optimal. Despite the wide acceptance of this claim among experts, more evidence is needed to support the claim that performance-enhancing substance use reduces fan interest (see Cisyk and Courty, 2017).

(Cycling News, 2018). ⁶ Moreover, following the Russian doping scandal in 2019, Nicole Sapstead, chief executive of UK Anti-Doping, urged sport sponsors to help fund anti-doping by appealing to financial interest. She stated, "Do you really want to put your brand with somebody who may be found wanting?" (Doward, 2019). In sum, at the base of the intergrity principle is the concern that rumors of widespread cognitive stimulant use among esports players negatively impact esports's popularity –even if such substances have little or no performance-enhancing effects— and thereby esports organizations' (and related industries) financial gain.

That financial gain is one of the main driving forces of anti-doping policies is hardly surprising. Financial and public relations concerns have animated anti-doping since its inception in traditional sport. As Hoberman argues, doping is "primarily a public relations problem that [threaten] lucrative television and corporate contracts." (Hoberman cit. in Johnson, 2016, p. 87) Yet, the protection of integrity is arguably more important in esports than in traditional sport because esports activities still have to gain sport status.⁷ Ensuring a level virtual playing field and developing a hierarchical institutional framework are among the biggest hurdles esports organizations must clear to have their competitions recognized as sport.⁸ For instance, in its 6th Olympic Summit, the International Olympic Committee (IOC) stated that esports could be admitted as a sporting activity if esports organizations ensure that their competitions align with the Olympic values by developing "an organization guaranteeing compliance with the rules and regulations of the Olympic Movement" (IOC, 2017).

Drawing on Howman's analogy above, "the 'wild western town' [of esports] must have a sheriff (a single governing body) for the entire industry" to be recognized as a sport (Malpani, 2019). A single esports governing body would standardize anti-doping criteria, testing practices, and sanctions to guarantee that all competitors are subject to the same anti-doping rules and, provided a violation occurs, penalties. Enforcing anti-doping policies consistently would level the playing field, helping esports competitions meet the two main criteria to be conferred a sport status. In turn, receiving such a status would contribute to the institutionalization of esports in general and the development of anti-doping efforts in particular. Esports organizations would enjoy greater funding opportunities (e.g., funding from national Olympic committees) and institutional support, especially from sporting international governing bodies such as the Court of Arbitration for Sport (CAS). Securing CAS' support is critical to meet not only the institutionalization criterion but also the integrity one. For instance, CAS could adjudicate legal disputes concerning performance-enhancing drug use in esports, providing esports organizations with more powerful tools to enforce anti-doping rules and level the playing field.

Health is the second pillar of esports anti-doping policies. Health concerns have animated anti-doping since, at the very least, the 1960s (Gleaves & Llewellyn, 2014). In fact, doping scholars and sport administrators have often regarded the protection of athletes' health as the only legitimate reason for developing and enforcing anti-doping policies (Kornbeck, 2013; Loland & McNamee, 2019; Macedo, 2020). Moreover, during the last decade, WADA has drawn on health reasons to expand anti-doping measures beyond elite-level competitive sport into recreational physical activity and amateur sport (Henne, Koh, & McDermott,

2013; Henning, 2017; Henning & Dimeo, 2018; Thualagant, 2015; Waddington, Christiansen, Gleaves, Hoberman, & Møller, 2013).

Esports anti-doping regulation builds upon WADA's position on the need to protect and promote athlete health. Moreover, anti-doping advocates' health concerns are fueled by fears⁹ of video game addiction, which the World Health Organization recently listed as a mental disorder (Kamenetz, 2018), and the development of a "stimulant epidemic" greatly affecting youths with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder and college students (Ream, Elliott, & Dunlap, 2011; Goodman, 2018; Hymas & Dodds, 2018). For example, in 2015, Alex Lim, the then Secretary-General of IESF, justified esports anti-doping policy on the following grounds: "Most substances, including Adderall and Propranolol which are frequently used in esports, have critical side effects [including nausea, diarrhea, heart failure, hair loss, hallucinations, nightmares, and even sexual and erectile dysfunction] which most of people do not realise in daily life." Moreover, Lim added, "Once players use doping, they will depend on it, and they will lose faith in their own capability." (Kamen, 2015) emphasis added) Fears of addiction and physical harm influence Lim's stance on cognitive stimulant use in esports. Similarly, addressing the importance of anti-doping regulation, Michal Blicharz, Vice-President of Pro Gaming at ESL, said, "we don't want to see a situation where players are putting their health at risk and take PEDs just to make sure they don't lose a competitive edge" (Lumb, 2015).

3. Strange bedfellows¹⁰: Esports anti-doping regulations and energy-drink companies

Esports anti-doping policies face myriad challenges (Czegledy, 2021). Some result from commercial relationships between the esports world and the energy-drink industry. Energy drinks are high-sugar, high-caffeine, non-alcoholic beverages marketed to improve energy,

⁶ For further analyses of the economic cost of doping, see Wilson, 2012; 2013 and Neghaiwi, 2015. Also, for critical analyses on the assumption that doping scandals negatively impact sponsors, see Leeds, 2010 and Danylchuk et al., 2016.

⁷ None of the most influential sport governing bodies recognizes esports activities as sport (Parry, 2021; Abanazir, 2021), but esports players are recognized as professional athletes in countries such as the United States and Pakistan (Houston, 2021; Tassi, 2013).

⁸ For a philosophical debate on the relevance of this criterion on whether esports are sports, see Abanazir (2018). Also, for a more general analysis of the notion "sport," see Meier (1988), and Suits (1973, 1988).

⁹ Over the last decades, health fears around the use of drugs in sport and the larger society have fueled the anti-doping cause (Coomber, 2014). Anti-doping regulation's main landmarks coincided with, or even resulted from, eras where anti-drug sentiments and fears were prominent. For instance, sport governing bodies intensified anti-doping efforts, introducing anti-doping testing for the first time in history (Ljungqvist, 2017), in the 1960s, when fears around the use of amphetamines, LSD, heroin, and cocaine, especially among young people, were prominent.Anti-doping advocates and policymakers can hardly isolate themselves from views linking drug use to detrimental elements such as physical harm, moral corruption, and social dysfunction. Such views provide a fertile ground for anti-doping ideas and policies connecting performance-enhancing drugs to similar, or the same, detrimental elements (see Johnson, 2016, Chapters 16–18).

¹⁰ As one of the anonymous reviewers of the journal pointed out to me, historically speaking, partnerships between sport institutions and industries that commercialize unhealthy products are commonplace. Historically, governments have regulated the marketing and selling of food and drinks with harmful effects on children such as tobacco products, alcoholic drinks, junk food, and sugary beverages (Crompton, 1993). Despite this regulatory effort, corporations find ways to circumvent anti-marketing regulation and target children and teenagers. One such way is marketing through sport-and sport-like activities such as gaming. When the U.S. Government imposed the ban on advertising tobacco products on television 1971, tobacco corporations diverted their efforts into sport. Virginia Slims sponsored the women's tennis circuit, Winston the motor racing cup, and Philip Morris the Marlboro Cup horse race. In the late 1980s, the major multinational tobacco companies had advertisements in 22 of the 24 Major League ballparks, and Camel became one of the four primary sponsors of the 1986 Soccer World Cup (DeParle, 1989). Regarding the alcohol industry, alcohol companies, especially breweries such as Miller, Heineken, and Coors, are the dominant sponsors in most sports. Heineken has 25 major sponsorship deals, including Formula One, Major League Soccer, and UEFA Champions League. Cola-Cola and McDonald's are among the main official partners of the FIFA Soccer World Cup and the Olympic Games (Collin & MacKenzie, 2006).

stamina, athletic performance, and concentration. Because of these beverages' alleged performance-enhancing effects, gamers consume them to seek a competitive edge. Thus, energy-drink companies aggressively target gamers to make a profit,¹¹ and esports organizations and competitions benefit from energy-drink marketing practices to grow (see Lopez Frias, 2020).

Take the case of Red Bull, an energy drink commercialized by Red Bull GmbH. The company's logo is omnipresent in the esports community. Red Bull sponsors local area network (LAN) parties such as Weekend Wars and international competitions such as the League of Legends European Championship; has built the largest esports studio, the Red Bull Gaming Sphere, in London, U.K.; and has started its own video gaming competitions such as the Red Bull Conquest Tournaments. Red Bull also recruits famous gamers and sponsors professional teams to advertise their products (Menayang, 2017). In addition, Red Bull promotes its products during major gaming events – by giving away prizes, free samples, and merchandise of their products ("Red Bull Throws," 2014) – and through gaming media outlets (e.g., Twitch and YouTube) by sponsoring highly influential streamers such as David "TheGrefg" Cánovas Martínez, Anne Munition, and Tyler "Ninja" Blevins (Beresford, 2021; Hitt, 2019; Pryor, 2021). The partnership between Red Bull and esports organizations is just one of many. The energy-drink industry has become a major actor in the esports world with the approval and support of esports organizations (see Duran, 2020).¹²

The relationship between esports organizations and energy-drink companies erodes the theoretical foundations (i.e., integrity and health arguments) and practical viability of esports anti-doping policy. Regarding integrity, gamers consume energy drinks for enhancing purposes (A Story of Doping in esports: And Proven Tips to Optimize Your Performance (legally!) 2015; Kiff, 2020). Indeed, like banned cognitive stimulants such as Adderall and Ritalin,¹³ substances contained in energy drinks, especially caffeine and taurine, have performance-enhancing effects (Gutiérrez-Hellín & Varillas-Delgado, 2021). Yet, far from condemning their use for enhancing purposes, esports organizations approve of and contribute to it. As for health, competitive video gaming has long raised concerns among public health experts and scholars. Wattanapisit et al. (2020) identify three public health risks connected to engagement in esports: sedentary behavior, mental illness, and drug use. Indeed, because of the combination of drug use and inactivity, Holden et al. (2018) regard esports as a "potential destructive cocktail" (p. 831). Public health experts operate under a much broader understanding of drug use than esports companies, tournament organizers, and regulatory bodies. From a public health perspective, the drug use problem in esports goes far beyond the competitive level and includes the use of cognitive stimulants by amateur gamers. Gamers typically consume such substances through energy drinks, for these beverages are legal and easily available to people of all ages and esports organizations openly promote them. Scientists have identified detrimental health effects of energy-drink consumption on cardiovascular, metabolic, renal, and dental conditions resulting from these substances (Clauson, Shields, McQueen, & Persad, 2008). Furthermore, energy drinks exacerbate health conditions such as attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, eating disorders, and diabetes prevalent among children and teenagers, which in most countries comprise almost a third of the gaming community (Seifert, Schaechter, Hershorin, & Lipshultz, 2011).¹⁴ Yet, despite all this evidence, esports organizations rarely question their engagement with energy-drink companies. For instance, in a recent interview, current IESF President Vlad Marinescu spoke about the importance of promoting health "in a strategic and efficient way in collaboration with the official International Federations, and all of the stakeholders including publishers" (Rowbottom, 2020). However, he made no reference to the energy-drink industry.

4. Conclusion: What should esports organizations do about their partnership with energy-drink companies?

Should esports organizations consider the justification of antidoping more critically, they would realize its uncritical and hypocritical character. On the one hand, esports organizations openly and strongly endorse stimulant substance use by allowing and facilitating the infiltration of energy-drink companies in the esports world. On the other hand, esports organizations condone the use of performanceenhancing substances with similar performance-enhancing¹⁵ adverse health effects to those of the ingredients contained in energy drinks. Thus, when it comes to justifying anti-doping regulations, esports organizations must consider their partnership with energydrink companies and develop a consistent stance on this matter. Such a stance would require either controlling and possibly banning the use of energy drinks¹⁶ or dropping health-related and integrity-based justifications for anti-doping. The former would require that esports organizations confront the big animal in the room, a "big red bull," and demonstrate that their concern with the promotion of health is legitimate. Indeed, the energy-drink industry's influence over the esports community is one of the reasons, if not the main reason, why esports organizations, as Luongo (2018) points out, "seem lackadaisical to back anti-doping measures." Banning cognitive stimulants could lead to a slippery slope concerning the use of other substances with similar stimulant effects, including energy drinks. A different response, indeed the most common response in the esports world, would be to refuse to acknowledge the "big red bull" in the room. This indicates that healthand integrity-related concerns are dependent on financial gain; esports organizations are willing to trade the promotion and protection of health and integrity for economic profit.

5. CRediT author statement

Since this is a sole-authored piece, there is no need for this statement.

¹¹ To make their products more appealing to the gaming community, energy drink companies design products for gamers. G-Fuel is advertised as "The energy drink of tomorrow, the official energy drink of esports, AND the original energy formula of gaming!" (The Beginning of G FUEL, 2019). The Monster Energy Drink Facebook page declares: "Next time you are looking for some gaming fuel, grab a Monster Energy and unleash the beast on some noobs!" (Stout, 2015). An advertisement of Nintendo Power Up Energy Drink, a Nintendo licensed energy drink made by Boston America Corp., states: "If you're feeling the drag after all that running, jumping and coin collecting and can't find a super mushroom, try taking a sip … for the ultimate boost. This … high caffeine drink will give you all the energy you need to help you save Princess Peach" (Nintendo Mario, 2019).

¹² Indeed, the esports world would hardly be as popular as it currently is without the energy-drink industry's involvement (Li, 2017).

¹³ Although most scientists agree that more empirical evidence is needed to prove the performance-enhacing effects of these drugs (Alford, Cox, & Wescott, 2001; Smit & Rogers, 2002).

¹⁴ According to the Entertainment Software Association 2019 report, 21% of gamers in the United States are under the age of 18, and 40% of them between the age of 18 and 35 (Essential Facts, 2019). In the United Kingdom, 29% of the gaming population is under the age of 18 (England, 2018). A recent report by Interactive Software Federation of Europe declares that, in Europe, 76% of people aged 6-10, 84% of those aged 11-14, and 74% of those aged 15-24 play video games (ISFE, 2019).

¹⁵ See notes 4 and 13 above.

¹⁶ ESIC currently prohibits the following substances: amphetamine sulfate, dextroamphetamine, dexedrine, dexmethylphenidate, lisdexamfetamine, methylphenidate, and modafinil and armodafinil. Caffeine (specifying a specific concentration of the substance in the body) could be included in this list. Indeed, WADA had caffeine in the List of Prohibited Substances and Methods from 1984 to 2004, and the National Collegiate Athletic Association still has caffeine in its list of banned substances (see NCAA, 2021 and Diel, 2020).

Declaration of Competing Interest

The author, Francisco Javier Lopez Frias, certifies that he has NO affiliations with or involvement in any organization or entity with any financial interest (such as honoraria; educational grants; participation in speakers' bureaus; membership, employment, consultancies, stock ownership, or other equity interest; and expert testimony or patent-licensing arrangements), or non-financial interest (such as personal or professional relationships, affiliations, knowledge or beliefs) in the subject matter or materials discussed in this manuscript.

References

- A Story of Doping in esports: And Proven Tips to Optimize Your Performance (legally!). (2015, January 1). Retrieved July 3, 2021, from MIND GAMES website: https:// mindgames.gg/a-story-of-doping-in-esports/.
- Abanazir, C. (2021). Of Values and Commercialisation: An Exploration of Esports' Place within the Olympic Movement. Sport, Ethics and Philosophy. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/17511321.2021.1945669. Published Online.
- Abanazir, C. (2018). Institutionalisation in E-Sports. Sport, Ethics and Philosophy, 13(2), 117–131.
- Alford, C., Cox, H., & Wescott, R. (2001). The effects of red bull energy drink on human performance and mood. *Amino Acids*, 21(2), 139–150.
- Anti-doping efforts still in their infancy in esports. (2017). Retrieved April 28, 2021, from DW.COM website: https://www.dw.com/en/anti-doping-efforts-still-in-theirinfancy-in-esports/a-39783790.
- ESIC (n.d.). Anti-Doping Policy. Retrieved April 29, 2021, from: https://esic.gg/codes/ anti-doping-code/.
- Ashton, G. (2019, May 27). Cheating in Esports How Is It Done, and How Is It Dealt With? – The Esports Observer. Retrieved June 27, 2021, from https:// esportsobserver.com/cheating-in-esports/.
- Baldwin, A. (2019). Targeted tests having an impact in esports, says Verroken. Reuters. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sport-doping-idUSKCN1RT2D4.
- Beresford, T. (2021, February 3). Tyler "Ninja" Blevins Featured in Red Bull's AR Game Series. Retrieved June 29, 2021, from The Hollywood Reporter website: https:// www.hollywoodreporter.com/business/digital/tyler-ninja-blevins-featured-in-redbulls-ar-game-series-4126134/.
- Bogle, J. W. (2020). Trying to Think Faster: Doping in Esports. The Jeffrey S. Moorad Center for the Study of Sports Law. Retrieved from: https://www1.villanova.edu/ villanova/law/academics/sportslaw/commentary/mslj_blog/2020/ TryingtoThinkFasterDopinginEsports.html.
- Clauson, K. A., Shields, K. M., McQueen, C. E., & Persad, N. (2008). Safety issues associated with commercially available energy drinks. *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association*, 48(3), e55–e67. https://doi.org/10.1331/ JAPhA.2008.07055
- Collin, J., & MacKenzie, R. (2006). The World Cup, sport sponsorship, and health. Lancet, 367(9527), 1964–1966. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(06)68862-4
- Coomber, R. (2014). How social fear of drugs in the non-sporting world creates a framework for doping policy in the sporting world. *International Journal of Sport Policy and Politics*, 6, 171–193. https://doi.org/10.1080/19406940.2012.756824
- Crompton, J. L. (1993). Sponsorship of Sport By Tobacco and Alcohol Companies: A Review of the Issues. Journal of Sport and Social Issues, 17(3), 148–167. https://doi. org/10.1177/019372359301700302
- Cisyk, J., & Courty, P. (2017). Do Fans Care About Compliance to Doping Regulations in Sports? The Impact of PED Suspension in Baseball. *Journal of Sports Economics*, 18(4), 323–350. https://doi.org/10.1177/1527002515587441
- Cycling News (2018, January 18). Lance Armstrong suggests doping confession cost him \$100 million. Retrieved from https://www.cyclingnews.com/news/lancearmstrong-suggests-doping-confession-cost-him-dollar-100-million/.
- Czegledy, P. K. (2021). Esports integrity policies. Gaming Law Review, 25(4), 161–170. https://doi.org/10.1089/glr2.2020.0017
- Danylchuk, K., Stegink, J., & Lebel, K. (2016). Doping scandals in professional cycling: impact on primary team sponsor's stock return. International Journal of Sports Marketing and Sponsorship, 17(1), 37–55. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJSMS-02-2016-003
- de la Navarre, T. (2020). Biggest esports Live Events in History: Top 5 Largest Tournaments Ever. Retrieved April 28, 2021, from https://www.lineups.com/ esports/biggest-esports-live-events-in-history/.
- DeParle, J. (1989). Warning: sports stars may be hazardous to your health. TheWashington Monthly, 1, 34–48.
- Diel, P. (2020). Caffeine and Doping—What Have We Learned since 2004. Nutrients, 12 (8), 2167. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu12082167
- Doward, J. (2019). Sport sponsors must join the war on doping, says anti-drug boss. The Guardian. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/sport/2019/sep/21/sportsponsors-must-fight-doping-says-anti-drug-boss.
- Duran, H. B. (2020, December 29). A guide to: Energy drinks in esports. Retrieved May 7, 2021, from Esports Insider website: https://www.esportsinsider.com/2020/12/ energy-drinks-esports-guide/.
- Everything you need to know about the Esports Integrity Coalition. (2017, March 17). Retrieved April 29, 2021, from MCV/DEVELOP website: https://www.mcvuk.com/ business-news/everything-you-need-to-know-about-the-esports-integrity-coalition/.

- Essential Facts About the Computer and Video Game Industry. (2019, May 2). Retrieved September 22, 2019, from Entertainment Software Association website: http s://www.theesa.com/esa-research/2019-essential-facts-about-the-computer-and-v ideo-game-industry/.
- England, J. (2018, August 31). Energy Drinks Can No Longer Be Sold To Children, But Gamer Energy Supplements Can. Retrieved September 22, 2019, from Kotaku UK website: https://www.kotaku.co.uk/2018/08/31/energy-drinks-can-no-longer-be -sold-to-children-but-gamer-energy-supplements-ca.
- Forrest, D., & Simmons, R. (2002). Outcome Uncertainty and Attendance Demand in Sport: The Case of English Soccer. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series D (The Statistician)*, 51(2), 229–241.
- Gleaves, J., & Llewellyn, M. (2014). Sport, Drugs and Amateurism: Tracing the Real Cultural Origins of Anti-Doping Rules in International Sport. *The International Journal of the History of Sport*, 31(8), 839–853. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 09523367.2013.831838
- Goodman, B. (2018). Experts warn of emerging 'stimulant epidemic.' Retrieved June 30, 2021, from WebMD: https://www.webmd.com/mental-health/addiction/news/201 80403/experts-warn-of-emerging-stimulant-epidemic.
- Governing the Wild West—An Introduction to Esports Federations and Associations. (2019, January 3). Retrieved April 28, 2021, from https://esportsobserver.com/ esports-federations-intro/.
- Graham, B. (2015, July 23). Anti-doping in eSports: World's largest gaming organization will test for PEDs. Retrieved May 7, 2021, from The Guardian website: http://www. theguardian.com/technology/2015/jul/23/anti-doping-in-e-sports-worlds-largestgaming-organization-will-test-for-peds.
- Gutiérrez-Hellín, J., & Varillas-Delgado, D. (2021). Energy Drinks and Sports Performance, Cardiovascular Risk, and Genetic Associations; Future Prospects. *Nutrients*, 13(3), 715. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13030715
- Hamstead, C. (2020). Nobody talks about it because everyone is on it': Adderall presents esports with an enigma. Washington Post. Retrieved from https://www. washingtonpost.com/video-games/esports/2020/02/13/esports-adderall-drugs/.
- Harris, R. (2018, August 3). Drug tests for gamers as soccer's eWorld Cup jackpot climbs. Retrieved April 28, 2021, from AP NEWS website: https://apnews.com/article/ world-cup-ap-top-news-international-soccer-london-international-news-8504e22edd6b4e2f9c996b581dcc8a08.
- Heintz, L. (2016). Do Nootropics Give Esports Gamers an Edge? Retrieved April 28, 2021, from https://www.vice.com/en/article/vv7yv4/do-nootropics-give-esports-gamersan-edge-1.
- Hemphil, D (2005). Cybersport. Journal of the Philosophy of Sport, 32(2), 195–207. https://doi.org/10.1080/00948705.2005.9714682.
- Henne, K., Koh, B., McDermott, V. (2013). Coherence of drug policy in sports: Illicit inclusions and illegal inconsistencies. Performance Enhancement & Health, 2(2), 48–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.peh.2013.05.003.
- Henning, A. (2017). Challenges to promoting health for amateur athletes through anti-doping policy, 24 p. 306). Drugs (Abingdon, England). https://doi.org/10.1080/ 09687637.2016.1208732
- Henning, A. D., & Dimeo, P. (2018). The new front in the war on doping: Amateur athletes. *The International Journal on Drug Policy*, 51, 128–136. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.05.036
- Hitt, K. (2019, November 21). Twitch Streamer Anne Munition Announces Red Bull Partnership [The Esports Observer]. Retrieved June 29, 2021, from https:// esportsobserver.com/anne-munition-red-bull-partnership/.
- Hodson, H. (2014). Doping in esports rampant, industry insider claims. Retrieved April 28, 2021, from New Scientist website: https://www.newscientist.com/article/ mg22329824-100-doping-in-esports-rampant-industry-insider-claims/.
- Hoggins, T. (2019). The dark side of esports: Injuries, drugs and match-fixing threaten to derail \$2bn gaming industry. *The Telegraph*. Retrieved from https://www.telegraph. co.uk/technology/2019/09/01/dark-side-esports-injuries-drugs-match-fixingthreaten-derail/.
- Holden, J. T., Kaburakis, A., & Joanna, W. T. (2019). Virtue(al) games—real drugs. Sport, Ethics and Philosophy, 13(1), 19–32.
- Holden, J. T., Kaburakis, A., & Rodenberg, R. M. (2018). Esports: Children, stimulants and video-gaming-induced inactivity. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health*, 54(8), 830–831. https://doi.org/10.1111/jpc.13897

Holt, J. (2016). Virtual Domains for Sports and Games. Sport, Ethics and Philosophy, 10 (1), 5–13.

- Houston, M. (2021, January 25). Esports recognised as official sport by Pakistan. Retrieved June 8, 2021, from https://www.insidethegames.biz/articles/1103419/ pakistan-esports-fawad-chaudhry.
- Hymas, C., & Dodds, I. (2018). Addictive video games may change children's brains in the same way as drugs and alcohol, study reveals. The Telegraph. Retrieved from https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2018/06/12/addictive-video-games-ma y-change-childrens-brains-way-drugs/.
- ISFE. (2019). ISFE Key Facts 2019. Retrieved from https://www.isfe.eu/wp-content/ uploads/2019/08/ISFE-Key-Facts-Brochure-FINAL.pdf.
- IESF. (2021). International Esports Federation. Anti-Doping Rules. Retrieved from https:// ie-sf.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/2021_IESF_Anti-Doping_Rules_Approved. pdf.
- IOC. (2017, October 28). Communique of the Olympic Summit. Retrieved June 8, 2021, from International Olympic Committee website: https://olympics.com/ioc/news/ communique-of-the-olympic-summit.
- Johnson, M. (2016). Spitting in the soup: Inside the dirty game of doping in sports. Boulder, Colorado: VeloPress.
- Johnson, M. R., & Woodcock, J. (2019). The impacts of live streaming and Twitch.tv on the video game industry. *Media, Culture & Society*, 41(5), 670–688. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0163443718818363

Kamen, M. (2015). IeSF: Doping is "definitely" a problem in eSports. Wired UK. Retrieved from https://www.wired.co.uk/article/iesf-responds-doping-esports

- Kamenetz, A. (2018). WHO recognizes gaming disorder as a mental health condition. Retrieved October 1, 2019, from NPR.org: https://www.npr.org/2018/06/19/6212 69712/who-recognizes-gaming-disorder-as-a-mental-health-condition.
- Kandell, Z. (2020, February 29). ESports Has Its Own Doping Problem. Retrieved April 29, 2021, from CBR website: https://www.cbr.com/esports-doping-problem/.
- Kiff, J. (2020, February 27). Energy drinks—Do they improve gaming performance? Retrieved July 3, 2021, from GScience website: https://www.gscience.io/resources/ esports-health-energy-drinks-gaming-performance.
- Kim, Y. H., Nauright, J., & Suveatwatanakul, C. (2020). The rise of E-Sports and potential for Post-COVID continued growth. Sport in Society, 23(11), 1861–1871. https://doi. org/10.1080/17430437.2020.1819695
- Kornbeck, J. (2013). The Naked Spirit of Sport: A Framework for Revisiting the System of Bans and Justifications in the World Anti-Doping Code. Sport, Ethics and Philosophy, 7 (3), 313–330. https://doi.org/10.1080/17511321.2013.831115
- Krishnaswamy, A. (2020, December 16). Doping in eSports: Buckstops with game developers to ensure adherence to anti-doping practices. Retrieved April 29, 2021, from First post website: https://www.firstpost.com/sports/doping-in-esports-buck-stops-with-gamedevelopers-to-ensure-adherence-to-anti-doping-practices-9116671.html.
- Leeds, M. A. (2010). The impact of Floyd Landis's rise and fall on Phonak. Applied Economics Letters, 17, 805–808.
- Li, R. (2017). Good luck have fun: The rise of eSports. New York: Skyhorse Publishing. Ljungqvist, A. (2017). Brief history of anti-doping. Medicine and Sport Science, 62, 1–10.
- https://doi.org/10.1159/000460680 Llorens, M. R. (2017). eSport Gaming: The Rise of a New Sports Practice. Sport, Ethics and Philosophy, 11(4), 464–476. https://doi.org/10.1080/17511321.2017.1318947
- Loland, S., & McNamee, M. J. (2019). The 'spirit of sport', WADAs code review, and the search for an overlapping consensus. *International Journal of Sport Policy and Politics*, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/19406940.2019.1581646
- Lopez Frias, F. J. (2020). Fueling up" Gamers. The Ethics of Marketing Energy Drinks to Gamers. Neuroethics. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12152-020-09442-8
- Lumb, D. (2015, July 31). Anti-Doping Regulations Come To Esports: A Q&A With Electronic Sports League's Michal Blicharz. Retrieved July 3, 2021, from Fast Company website: https://www.fastcompany.com/3049041/anti-dopingregulations-come-to-esports-a-qa-with-electronic-sports-leagues-michal-blicha.
- Luongo, C. (2018, August 31). ESI Gambling Report: Sex, drugs and esports. Retrieved April 28, 2021, from Esports Insider website: https://esportsinsider.com/2018/08/ esi-gambling-report-sex-drugs-and-esports/.
- Macedo, E. (2020). The International Anti-doping Movement and the Council of Europe: An Unexamined Influence. Sport History Review, 51(1), 102–124. https://doi.org/ 10.1123/shr.2019-0031.
- Macgregor, J. (2020, December 20). Doctors explain why abusing ADHD meds won't help esports players. Retrieved June 8, 2021, from PC Gamer website: https://www. pcgamer.com/doctors-explain-why-abusing-adhd-meds-wont-help-esports-players/.
- Maiberg, E. (2015, July 14). Counter-Strike eSports Pro: "We Were All on Adderall." Retrieved April 28, 2021, from https://www.vice.com/en/article/gvy7b3/counterstrike-esports-pro-we-were-all-on-adderall.
- Malpani, H. (2019, July 28). Understanding "e-doping" and need for fair competition in e-sports. Retrieved June 8, 2021, from RGNUL Student Research Review (RSRR) website: https://rsrr.in/2019/07/28/understanding-e-doping/.
- McConnell, E. (2015, June 23). ESL leads anti-PED initiative for esports with the support of NADA. Retrieved June 29, 2021, from ESL Magazine website: https://www. eslgaming.com/news/esl-leads-anti-ped-initiative-esports-support-nada-2170.
- Meier, K. V. (1988). Triad Trickery: Playing With Sport and Games. Journal of the Philosophy of Sport, 15(1), 11–30.
- Menayang, A. (2017, July 17). For video gamers, cognitive supplements have an edge over energy drinks. Retrieved September 24, 2019, from Nutraingredients-usa.com website: https://www.nutraingredients-usa.com/Article/2017/07/18/Videogamers-eAthletes-emerge-as-cognitive-supplement-target-audience.
- Molina, B. (2018). Why watch other people play video games? What you need to know about esports. USA TODAY. Retrieved from: https://www.usatoday.com/story/tech/ news/2018/01/12/more-people-watch-esports-than-x-dont-get-here-basics/ 1012054001/
- Murray, S., Birt, J., & Blakemore, S. (2020). eSports diplomacy: Towards a sustainable 'gold rush. Sport in Society, 0(0), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 17430437.2020.1826437
- NCAA (2021). NCAA Banned Substances. Retrieved from: https://ncaaorg.s3.amazonaws. com/ssi/substance/2021-22NCAA_BannedSubstances.pdf.
- Neghaiwi, B.H. (2015, November 9). Athletics doping scandal set up to scare off sponsors, experts say. *Reuters*. Retrieved from: https://www.reuters.com/article/ athletics-corruption-sponsorship/athletics-doping-scandal-set-to-scare-off-sponsorsexperts-say-idUKL8N1344DU20151109.
- Nintendo Mario Power Up Energy Drink. (n.d.). Retrieved September 25, 2019, from Drinkstuff website: https://www.drinkstuff.com/products/product.asp?ID=7955#. XYvboEb0nD5.

Parry, J. (2018). E-Sports Are Not Sports. Sport, Ethics and Philosophy, 13(1), 3-18.

- Parry, J. (2021, January 3). Esports Will Not Be at the Olympics. Retrieved June 8, 2021, from Journal of Olympic Studies website: https://olympicstudies.org/esports-will-no t-be-at-the-olympics/.
- Pryor, M. (2021, April 19). TheGrefg Becomes A Red Bull Athlete. Retrieved June 29, 2021, from Esports News Network website: https://estnn.com/thegrefg-becomes-ared-bull-athlete/.

- Rascher, D., & Solmes, J. P. (2007). Do fans want close contests? A test of the uncertainty of outcome hypothesis in the National Basketball Association. *International Journal of Sport Finance*, 2, 130–141.
- Ream, G. L., Elliott, L. C., & Dunlap, E. (2011). Playing video games while using or feeling the effects of substances: Associations with substance use problems. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 8(10), 3979–3998. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph8103979
- Red Bull throws full support to University Games. (2014). September 12 Philippine Daily Inquirer.
- Riot. (2020). North America Community Competition Guidelines. Retrieved April 29, 2021, from Riot Developer Portal website: https://developer.riotgames.com/policies/natournaments.
- Rosenthal, R. (2020). A Tough Pill to Swallow: Making the Case for Why eSports Leagues Must Adopt Strict Banned Substance Policies to Prevent Disability Discrimination. *Virginia Sports & Entertainment Law Journal*. Forthcoming. Available at SSRN: https:// ssrn.com/abstract=3589710.
- Roston, B. (2015). Electronic sports league reveals new drug policy. Retrieved May 7, 2021, from SlashGear: https://www.slashgear.com/electronic-sports-league-revealsnew-drug-policy-12396789/.
- Rowbottom, M. (2020, June 14). New IESF President Marinescu guiding esports express in a healthy direction. Retrieved July 3, 2021, from Insidethegames.biz website: https:// www.insidethegames.biz/articles/1095266/iesf-president-vlad-marinescu-esports.
- Seifert, S. M., Schaechter, J. L., Hershorin, E. R., & Lipshultz, S. E. (2011). Health Effects of Energy Drinks on Children, Adolescents, and Young Adults. *Pediatrics*, 127(3), 511–528. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2009-3592
- Should Adderall Be Banned From eSports? (2020). Retrieved April 28, 2021, from The Recovery Village Drug and Alcohol Rehab website: https://www.therecoveryvillage. com/drug-addiction/news/esport-adderall-use-banned/.
- Smit, H. J., & Rogers, P. J. (2002). Effects of 'energy' drinks on mood and mental performance: Critical methodology. Food Quality and Preference, 13(5), 317–326. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0950-3293(02)00044-7
- Smith, A. C. T., Stavros, C., & Westberg, K. (2020). Cognitive Enhancing Drugs in Sport: Current and Future Concerns. Substance Use & Misuse, 55(12), 2064–2075. https:// doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2020.1775652
- Smith, N. (2018). 'It's not as awesome as people imagine': Esports players say 'dream job' is more than fun and games. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved from https://www. washingtonpost.com/sports/2018/12/13/its-not-awesome-people-imagine-esportsplayers-say-dream-job-is-more-than-fun-games/.
- Soto Reyes, M. (2021). Esports Ecosystem Report 2021: The key industry companies and trends growing the esports market which is on track to surpass \$1.5B by 2023. Retrieved April 28, 2021, from Business Insider website: https://www. businessinsider.com/esports-ecosystem-market-report.
- Starr, G. (2015, August 13). Will ESL drug tests legitimize competitive gaming as a sport? Christian Science Monitor. Retrieved from https://www.csmonitor.com/Technol ogy/2015/0813/Will-ESL-drug-tests-legitimize-competitive-gaming-as-a-sport.
- Stivers, C. (2017). The First Competitive Video Gaming Anti-Doping Policy and Its Deficiencies Under European Union Law. San Diego International Law Journal, 18(2), 263.
- Stockton, N. (2015). Professional Videogaming Has Doping Scandals, Too. Wired. Retrieved from https://www.wired.com/2015/07/professional-videogamingdoping-scandals/.
- Stout, H. (2015). Selling the Young on 'Gaming Fuel. The New York Times. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/20/business/energy-drink-industry-underscrutiny-looks-to-gamers-to-keep-sales-surging.html.
- Suits, B. (1973). The elements of sport. R. Osterhoudt. The philosophy of sport: A collection of original essays (pp. 9–19). Springfield, IL: Thomas.
- Suits, B. (1988). Tricky Triad: Games, Play, and Sport. Journal of the Philosophy of Sport, 15(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1080/00948705.1988.9714457
- Tassi, P. (2013, July 14). The U.S. Now Recognizes eSports Players As Professional Athletes. Retrieved June 8, 2021, from Forbes website: https://www.forbes.com/ sites/insertcoin/2013/07/14/the-u-s-now-recognizes-esports-players-asprofessional-athletes/.
- The Beginning of G FUEL Energy FormulaRead Our Story Here. (n.d.). Retrieved September 25, 2019, from G FUEL website: https://gfuel.com/pages/our-story.

Thualagant, N. (2015). Is the regulation against potentially doped bodies in a fitness context socially sustainable? *Journal of Transdisciplinary Environmental Studies*, 14(2), 76–86.

- Tucker, J. (2015, August 3). ESports Has to Grow Up, and Drug-Testing Its Players Is an Important Step. Retrieved June 29, 2021, from https://www.vice.com/en/article/ 9bgz97/esports-has-to-grow-up-and-anti-doping-measures-are-an-essential-step-930.
- Waddington, I., Christiansen, A. V., Gleaves, J., Hoberman, J., & Møller, V. (2013). Recreational drug use and sport: Time for a WADA rethink? *Performance* and the ACC. The second second
- Enhancement & Health, 2(2), 41–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.peh.2013.04.003.
 Wattanapisit, A., Wattanapisit, S., & Wongsiri, S. (2020). Public Health Perspectives on eSports. Public Health Reports, 135(3), 295–298. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0033354920912718
- WESA. (2017). WESA Code of Conduct and compliance for teams and players. Retrieved from https://www.wesa.gg/rr/rules-and-regulations/.
- Wilson, B. (2012). The real cost of doping in sport. BBC. Retrieved from: https://www. bbc.com/news/business-17351951.
- Wilson, B. (2013). Doping in sport: Counting the cost. BBC. Retrieved from: https:// www.bbc.com/news/business-21782447.
- Wingfield, N., & Dougherty, C. (2015). Drug Testing Is Coming to E-Sports. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/24/technology/drug-testing-is-coming-to-e-gaming.html.